Dianne, were you around when your father Stan McPhee won the Bay Sheffield in 1937?

Dianne: No, I was born after that but I’ve heard plenty about it. He was very proud of his Bay Sheffield win and made sure we knew about what he had done. I was alive when he made the final again twenty years later and it was this effort that he was particularly proud of. He often says that making the final for the second time as a forty year old was a better achievement than actually winning it when he was twenty. After he won the Bay Sheffield, it took many years to get a competitive mark again, which is a big reason why he was successful in his latter years. I don’t remember much about his running but I do have memories of going to the Bay Sheffield with him as I grew up.

In between winning the Bay Sheffield in 1937 and making the final in 1957, what did he do?

Dianne: As he was a teacher, he lived in the country a lot so he found it hard to compete in the city. He taught on the West Coast and mostly had to train on his own at venues like dirt tracks and horse racing courses. During winter he would play football (played Reserves for Norwood FC), which he was quite good at and that would keep him fit for his running in the summer. I know he ran in many country gifts such as Whyalla, where he just missed out on winning one year.

Shaun: Grandpa organised unofficial races for runners in the area and then raced when the League held events in that part of the state. He has always said that his best victory ever with the League was in 1952 where he won the sprint double of the Quorn Gift on the Saturday and the Port Augusta Gift the day after. After he won at Quorn, the handicapper pulled him back two yards but was still able to win at Port Augusta even though he thought he had no chance. He says that his win on the Sunday was due to the excellent roast lunch that he ate that day!

Dianne: Apparently that weekend bought him the corner of his house so he must have collected some good prizemoney for those races.

Where was that house and how long did he live there for?

Dianne: It was in Morphettville and he stayed there for over 50 years before having to move into a retirement village only a couple of years ago. I don’t think he really wanted to move but it got to the stage where he unfortunately had to.

Did Stan hand over any of his running ability to his children?

Dianne: There is only my sister and me and neither of us could run! His running genes have obviously skipped a generation.

Shaun: I was never into athletics in my school days except on the annual sports day. I had former League runner Adam Hore at my school and he would always dominate. I only got involved in the sport thanks to Tyson Hancock who talked me into having a go after I tore my cruciate playing football. Tyson knew me from school days and he obviously had the legacy from Jeff and Gary. Since I’ve been running, Grandpa has shown a lot of interest in it and has told me more stories about his career. He never pressured me to get involved but was pleased I enjoyed the sport when I was introduced into it. He has handed me a few tips along the way.

Before you started Shaun, did you know much about the SA Athletic League?

Shaun: I was certainly aware of it and remember watching the Bay Sheffield when it was shown live on TV. I can recall seeing the Harrisons in the race on television at that time. With my family history, it was something I definitely had in the back of my mind and it only took one person to get me started. I’ve been running since 1999 so it’s been a few years now. I started with Bob Gray who was very good to improve my technique and have since enjoyed running alongside a terrific group with Gary Hancock. Both have been terrific coaches and I’ve learnt a lot from them both.

Have you had your family members watch you during that time?

Shaun: Grandpa came along a few times to see me run. He used to really like Plympton, probably because it was close to where he lived.

Dianne: I don’t miss many meets at all. I love watching Shaun run and the races are terrific to watch. I do especially like Plympton and the Bay Sheffield. I went to Mt Gambier for the first time this year and that was lovely. It seems to be a sport that, unless you are a top amateur, you don’t get involved unless someone else introduces you to it. Shaun was very lucky that Tyson suggested it and as a family we have enjoyed it ever since.

Shaun, how many sashes have you won?

Shaun: I’ve won three. An under 20 at Camden, a novice 120 at Camden and a 70 at Flagstaff Hill. The last one was in 2003 so I’d like to win another one again soon. I wasn’t able to dedicate myself to running for almost three years (2002-2005) during my Chartered Accountant studies but have been able to focus more on training over the past two seasons. As a result, I’ve been competing better. Making the Pre- Bay and Plympton Gift finals last year and running 2nd in the Mt Gambier 70m recently gives me a great deal of encouragement that I’m not too far away from another win. I’d like to do well in the Bay 70m this year. Obviously in the back of my mind, I’d love to do well in the Bay Sheff because of Grandpa but I’m probably a year or two away from running my best over 120. Grandpa always reckons he ran best when he was approaching 30 so I’m hoping it will be the same for me. That’s the ultimate goal but, whatever happens, it’s great fun and I enjoy it. I’m lucky that my work (PKF Accountants) have been really supportive of my running. They actually sponsor our group of runners (Flinders Professional Athletics) along with Pure Glass. 

Having been in the same group as Andrew Steele over the years, what are your memories of the 2004 Bay Sheffield?

Shaun: It was in a year that I wasn’t running but I’d still go out to the race meets and keep in touch with the group. It was a fantastic day. We had all trained with Andrew for a number of years and to see that result was very exciting. Even though it was all up to Andrew on the day, it was a real team effort and we were elated to be a part of it.

Have you competed interstate at all?

Shaun: We’ve been over to Victoria a number of times. Over the years, we’ve been to Ballarat, Ararat, Bendigo, Stawell and Maryborough. We usually pick one or two a year to go to. The weekend of Ballarat and Ararat is probably our favourite because there is plenty of running and it’s usually a pretty big Saturday night in Ballarat too!

Dianne: That mob has a lot of fun. It’s the great thing about running – not only do the runners train and compete hard, they get to go out and enjoy themselves afterwards. As a parent, it’s wonderful to see your children involved in the scene.

With the 70th anniversary of Stan’s Bay Sheffield win coming up, how is he going?

Dianne: He turned 90 this year and we had a lovely birthday party for him at the Grand. There were over 50 people there and it was a great occasion.

Shaun: It started at 6:30pm and went until 8:30pm – it was a big night for him!

Dianne: Sadly he had a pretty severe stroke in September this year and has been left in a pretty poor condition. He is in a wheelchair and he is not with it some of the time. He still has his good moments though. I did go and tell him the other day that Shaun finished 2nd in the Mt Gambier 70 and he was really pleased about that. The stroke has made life a lot harder for him and it’s sad that he won’t be able to come down to Colley Reserve this year for the 70th anniversary of his win. We had it all planned but it won’t happen now.

Shaun, how long can you see yourself running for?

Shaun: I’d like to do it for while yet. It will depend on injuries and how the body holds up. A few of us have talked about in the future being able to enjoy Christmas a little more than we do right now as you have to watch what you eat and drink before the Bay Sheff. My girlfriend is Courtney Thompson and, now that she is involved, it’s an important part of our lifestyle. She started with Toby Schreier last year after I suggested it’s something she would enjoy doing. She is a very driven person and wasn’t getting much satisfaction from just going to the gym. She’s suddenly found a whole new circle of friends and she loves it. It’s certainly been a great sport for our family.

